MONGOLIA



PHYSICAL GEOGRAPHY

Mongolia is a landlocked country between Russia to the north and China to the south. It sits on a large plateau, and almost 80 percent of its land is grassland. Other features include the Gobi Desert in the south-southeast, the Altai mountains in the west- southwest, and the Khangai mountains near the centre. The country's weather is extremely varied; during the winter, temperatures commonly reach -40°C, while in the summer they can reach as high as +40°C.

BASIC FACTS

POPULATION: 3,068,243

LIFE EXPECTANCY: 69.9 years

LITERACY RATE (AGE 15 AND OVER CAN READ & WRITE): 98.4%

OFFICIAL AND MAJOR LANGUAGE(S): Mongolian 90% (official) (Khalkha dialect is predominant), Turkic, Russian

TYPE OF GOVERNMENT: Semi-presidential Republic

CURRENT LEADER: President Khaltmaa Battulga

Source: CIA The World Fact Book



PEOPLE & CULTURE



Source: CIA The World Fact Book

POPULATION PYRAMID



•••••

Source: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs

INTERNET & SOCIAL MEDIA

ACTIVE INTERNET USERS: 65% of population

AVERAGE DAILY INTERNET USE: Not available

ACTIVE SOCIAL MEDIA USERS: 65% of population

AVERAGE DAILY SOCIAL MEDIA USE: Not available

Source: We Are Social



ECONOMY

GDP: C\$14.46 billion

GDP PER-CAPITA: C\$4,727

CURRENCY: Mongolian Tugrik

MAJOR EXPORTS & IMPORTS:

Exports: copper, apparel, livestock, animal products, cashmere, wool, hides, fluorspar, other nonferrous metals, coal, crude oil

Imports: machinery and equipment, fuel, cars, food products, industrial consumer goods, chemicals, building materials, cigarettes and tobacco, appliances, soap and detergent

Source: Embassy of Canada to Mongolia, CIA World Fact Book

LINKS TO CANADA

TRADE, INVESTMENT IN 2017:



Immigrants

25 Family immigrants

•••••

Source: Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada



135 Students

NOTABLE DATES

HISTORICAL

Independence Day

On November 26, Mongolians celebrate the country's independence from China after (China's) Qing Dynasty collapsed in 1911. But the path to true independence was a rocky one, with China and Tsarist Russia battling over Mongolia for several years after that. In 1924, the country officially declared itself the Mongolian People's Republic, and was closely aligned with the Soviet Union.

More on Independence Day/Constitution Day: Source Independence Day Mongolia, Public Holidays Global, https://publicholidays.asia/mongolia/independence-day/

CULTURAL

Naadam

Naadam is a three-day event from July 11 to 13, during which Mongolians either participate in or watch three types of games—Mongolian wrestling, horse racing, and archery. According to the UN, the festival is closely connected to Mongolia's traditional nomadic culture. Everyone is encouraged to participate in some way, and it is the most widely observed holiday in Mongolia.

More on Naadam:

Naadam, Mongolian traditional festival, UNESCO, https://ich. unesco.org/en/RL/naadam-mongolian-traditional-festival-00395

CURRENT EVENT

Multiparty Elections

On June 26, 2017, Mongolia held presidential elections, marking 17 years since the country made the transition from a Soviet-style authoritarian state to a multi-party democracy. Unlike other countries that enjoy only partial democracy, Mongolians have remained committed to living under democratic principles, including free and fair elections.

More on Mongolian democracy:

Five Reasons Why Democracy in Mongolia is Working, Mongolia Focus (UBC), http://blogs.ubc.ca/mongolia/2017/five-factors-infunctioning-democracy/

HONOURABLE MENTION

Genghis Khan's Birthday

Genghis Khan, who ruled over a vast Mongolian empire in the 13th and 14th centuries, is the most famous Mongolian to have lived. But it wasn't until 2012 that the country decided to honour him with a holiday called the Day of Pride on November 14. No one knows when Genghis Khan's real birthday is, but that doesn't stop Mongolians from holding ceremonies and laying wreaths at his monument in the capital city of Ulaanbaatar.

More on Genghis Khan:

Genghis Khan, Encyclopaedia Britannica, https://www.britannica. com/biography/Genghis-Khan.

TIMELINE OF KEY EVENTS



Source: Public Holidays & BBC



CLIMATE CHANGE'S THREAT TO A CHERISHED WAY OF LIFE

When people picture Mongolia in their minds, they often see three things. One is its vast, green fields with rolling hills and not a car or telephone pole as far as the eye can see. Another is the round tents, called a *ger* (also called yurts), that house many rural Mongolian families. And a third is the herds of animals—sheep, goats, cattle, horses, yaks, and camels—which are the livelihood of many of these families. These are among the defining features of life for one-third of Mongolia's three million people who live as pastoral nomads.

However, many Mongolians are being forced to leave that traditional way of life behind. A major culprit is a weather pattern called a *dzud* (the 'd' is silent, and the word rhymes with 'bud'). A *dzud* is a hot, dry summer followed by a long, cold winter when temperatures can get as low as -46 degrees Celsius. During a *dzud*, not enough grass grows to feed the animals. If the animals don't get enough to eat, they don't have enough fat to protect them from the cold, and are not healthy enough to reproduce. The 2009 *dzud* was especially severe: an estimated 9.7 million animals died that year.

Although *dzuds* are not a new weather phenomenon, many scientists believe that climate change is making them more frequent and more intense. Historical records show that in the eighteenth century, there were 15 *dzuds*, in the nineteenth century, there were 31, and in the twentieth century there were 43. According to Professor Alison Hailey Hahn, "While *dzuds* were once predicted to occur every eight to twelve years, they are now expected every other year."¹

Many pastoral Mongolians keep their wealth not in bank accounts, but in the value of their animals. Therefore, a significant loss of their livestock can be economically devastating. How are Mongolia's herding families coping with the hardship caused by the *dzuds*? Some try to pool their resources, like emergency supplies of animal food, with other herding families. Some seek help from international aid organizations. And some are trying to use technology to get advance warning of when a *dzud* is approaching.



Urban Population in Mongolia and Ulaanbaatar





^{1.} The century-by-century comparison is based on Alison Hailey Hahn, "Mongolian Dzud: Threats to and Protection of Mongolia's Herding Communities," *Education about Asia*, Vol. 22, No. 2 (Fall 2017), p. 43, http://aas2.asian-studies.org/EAA/EAA-Archives/22/2/1486.pdf.

Other families, however, are packing up and moving to the city. In fact, many have moved to Ulaanbaatar, Mongolia's capital city. Oftentimes, they take their ger with them and set it up on the city's outskirts. The conditions in many of these unplanned suburban ger areas are not good, as many lack indoor plumbing and electricity. To generate heat in the winter, they often burn whatever they can find—raw coal, paper, garbage, or old tires. This has made the air quality in Ulaanbaatar among the worst in the world. Ironically, this practice contributes further to climate change. And even more ironically, it is the bad air quality that is now causing some of these rural-to-urban migrants to consider moving back to the countryside.

KEY TERMS

Nomadism: a "way of life of peoples who do not live continually in the same place but move cyclically or periodically. It is distinguished from migration, which is noncyclic and involves a total change of habitat. Nomadism does not imply unrestricted and undirected wandering; rather, it is based on temporary centres whose stability depends on the availability of food supply and the technology for exploiting it."

Source: "Nomadism," Encyclopaedia Britannica at Britannica.com **Pastoral nomads:** people "who depend on domesticated livestock" and "migrate in an established territory to find pasturage for their animals. Most groups have focal sites that they occupy for considerable periods of the year. Pastoralists may depend entirely on their herds or may also hunt or gather, practice some agriculture, or trade with agricultural peoples for grain and other goods."

Source: "Pastoral nomads," Encyclopaedia Britannica at Britannica.com

Want to learn more?

- Katya Cengel, "To Fight Pollution, He's Reinventing the Mongolian Tent," *Goats and Soda* (NPR), March 4, 2018, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/03/04/589271101/to-fight-pollution-hes-reinventing-the-mongolian-tent
- Michelle Z. Donahue, "The Dangers of Dzud, Mongolia's Lethal Winters," National Geographic, https:// www.nationalgeographic.com/photography/proof/2018/04/extreme-winter-mongolia-dzud-environmentscience/.
- Alison Hailey Hahn, "Mongolian Dzud: Threats to and Protection of Mongolia's Herding Communities," *Education about Asia*, Vol. 22, No. 2 (Fall 2017), http://aas2.asian-studies.org/EAA/EAA-Archives/22/2/1486.pdf.
- Lily Kuo, "Pollution Pushes Mongolia's Herders to Reconsider City Life," *The Guardian*, September 24, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/sep/24/pollution-pushes-mongolias-herders-to-reconsider-city-life
- Nathan Vanderklippe, "The Globe in Mongolia: Why a Herding Culture is Dying Out," *The Globe and Mail*, April 28, 2016, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/the-globe-in-mongolia-why-a-herding-culture-is-dyingout/article29791679/
- Nina Wegner, "Mongolia: Facing Climate Change Collectively," *Al Jazeera*, October 17, 2016, https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2016/10/mongolian-herders-collectivize-adapt-climatechag-161004101523157.html



THE TRUE COSTS OF CASHMERE

Cashmere is synonymous with luxury. Items made from this soft-to-the-touch material, like sweaters, coats, and shawls, can sell for hundreds or even thousands of dollars. That should be good news for Mongolia, the world's second-largest producer of raw cashmere (a distant second behind China). Its cold, harsh weather is ideal for raising cashmere goats. In winter, these animals grow an undercoat of fine hairs to stay warm. When the weather gets warmer, these hairs get brushed out by herders. The herders then clean and sort the fibers before selling them to a buyer, who turns the material into a finished product. One reason these finished products are so expensive is that it takes several 'brushings' to produce just one item. For example, it takes the fleece of four to six goats to make one sweater, and the fleece of 30 to 40 goats to make one overcoat.

Mongolia's cashmere production began to grow rapidly in the early 1990s. On one hand, this has been good for the economy—cashmere is Mongolia's third-largest export, after copper and gold. On the other hand, the growth of this industry has had serious environmental side effects that could threaten the future of the business. Why did this industry grow so rapidly, and how can these negative side effects be minimized?

MONGOLIA'S "DUAL TRANSITION"

From 1921 to 1990, Mongolia was ruled by a socialist government that conducted top-down, centralized economic planning. During this period, almost all of its exports went to other socialist governments. In fact, most of Mongolia's raw cashmere was sold to Eastern Europe. Then, in 1990, Mongolians overthrew their socialist government in a non-violent revolution, just as socialist governments were also collapsing in other countries. That set Mongolia on a "dual transition"—from an authoritarian government



to a democracy, and from a state-controlled, centrally planned economy to a market economy. These transitions can be painful, especially the economic part. Once the old economic system is dismantled, the country needs to act quickly to encourage new businesses. These businesses can help absorb the people who are suddenly unemployed by the end of socialism.

Mongolia was no different. Given its competitive advantage in producing raw cashmere, it was logical for the new government to encourage the growth of that industry. In the mid-1990s, it privatized 90 percent of the cashmere goat herds.¹ That meant that people were now free to go into the business. The resulting increase was dramatic. In 1992, Mongolia had around 5.5 million goats. By 1999, that number

^{1.} The government did this with some reluctance, but it was facing pressure by international development banks to adopt market principles. At the time, Mongolia badly needed development assistance from these banks, so it agreed to do so.



had doubled to around 11 million. A decade later, in 2010, it had doubled again, to around 22 million.² As of 2018, that number had climbed to 27 million goats.³ Some of this increase came from existing herders adding more goats to their herds. Another part of the increase came from new people entering the business, especially those who had lost their jobs after the end of the socialist economy.

TOO MUCH OF A GOOD THING

Although the "dual transition" was difficult, especially in the early years, Mongolia's economy began growing steadily by the late 1990s. The cashmere industry played an important role in providing income and employment to many Mongolians. However, there are concerns that the business is becoming a victim of its own success. The large increase in the goat population is putting considerable stress on the pasturelands where these and other animals graze. Mongolia's landmass is about 70 percent pastureland, and about 70 percent of that pastureland is showing signs of degradation.⁴ This is the result of a couple of things. One, of course, is too many goats grazing on a fixed amount of land. Another is the physical properties and habits of the goats themselves-they have sharp hooves that cut through the topsoil, and they eat plants from the roots up. Both of these make it difficult for the grasslands to recover and replenish themselves.⁵ This degradation is leading to desertification (see Key term). The impacts of desertification are both serious and widespread, and include loss of productivity of the land, a scarcity of wood for fuel and building material, a decrease in water supplies (especially groundwater), an increase in flooding when it rains, and an increase in air and water pollution from dust and sedimentation.⁶



RESPONSIBLE LUXURY?

One possible solution to desertification in Mongolia is to shrink the total number of goats being raised for cashmere. One expert proposes reducing the total number of goats to 10 million, a significant reduction from today's numbers. This would have a positive environmental impact, but it would be difficult for herders to accept the loss of an importance source of income. This is especially true for those with smaller herds who feel they can't afford to make that sacrifice.

- 2. "Cashmere in Mongolia," Facts and Details, http://factsanddetails.com/central-asia/Mongolia/sub8_2f/entry-4616.html
- "Mongolia Aims to Globalize Cashmere Trade via Joint Platform with China's Bohai," Reuters, March 30, 2018, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-mongolia-cashmere-china/mongolia-aims-to-globalize-cashmere-trade-via-joint-platform-with-chinas-bohaiidUSKBN1H60L1?il=0
- 4. Tim Ferry, "Pasture Degradation Threatens Mongolian's Cashmere Industry," *Nikkei Asian Review*, September 7, 2017, https://asia. nikkei.com/Economy/Pasture-degradation-threatens-Mongolia-s-cashmere-industry.
- 5. Maura Brannigan, "How Truly 'Responsible' is Your Responsible Cashmere?" Fashionista, January 23, 2018, https://fashionista. com/2018/01/sustainable-ethically-sourced-cashmere-supply.
- 6. John P. Rafferty, Stewart L. Pimm, "Desertification," Encyclopaedia Britannica, https://www.britannica.com/science/ desertification#ref282093.



There are also questions about whether consumers of cashmere bear any responsibility for Mongolia's environmental challenges. For example, one of the more recent trends in global cashmere sales is cheaper items—sweaters that sell for \$50, instead of \$500, for example. These are made from lowerquality cashmere, but the goats that produce this lower-quality material have the same environmental impact as goats that produce higher-quality material. So, when shoppers in Canada and other countries are thinking about buying a low-cost cashmere product, they should ask themselves not only what it will cost them, but what the true cost is, including to the people and the environment in Mongolia.

KEY TERMS

Desertification: "the process by which natural or human causes reduce the biological productivity of drylands (arid and semiarid lands). Declines in productivity may be the result of climate change, deforestation, overgrazing, poverty, political instability, unsustainable irrigation practices, or combinations of these factors. The concept does not refer to the physical expansion of existing deserts but rather to the various processes that threaten all dryland ecosystems, including deserts as well as grasslands and scrublands."

Source: "Desertification," Encyclopaedia Britannica, www.britannica.com

Want to learn more?

- Debbie Ng and Joel Berger, "The Hidden Cost of Cashmere," *Forbes*, February 16, 2017, https://www.forbes.com/sites/insideasia/2017/02/16/cashmere-cost-environment/#2e3d8b2bc82f
- Tim Ferry, "Pasture Degradation Threatens Mongolian's Cashmere Industry," Nikkei Asian Review, September 7, 2017, https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Pasture-degradation-threatens-Mongolia-s-cashmereindustry.
- Ian Johnson, "China's Clout Is Seen in Control of Mongolia's Cashmere Industry," *Wall Street Journal*, July 13, 2000, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB963431949232484531.
- Philippa H. Stewart, "In Pictures: Shearing a Profit Off Mongolia's Goats," Al Jazeera, May 8, 2015, https:// www.aljazeera.com/indepth/inpictures/2015/04/shearing-profit-mongolia-goats-150430062055513.html
- (Audio, 4:13) Rob Schmitz, "How Your Cashmere Sweater is Decimating Mongolia's Grassland," Morning Edition (NPR), December 6, 2016, https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2016/12/09/504118819/howyour-cashmere-sweater-is-decimating-mongolias-grasslands



MONGOLIA'S GENDER GAP

The term "gender gap" refers to differences in the attitudes, opportunities, and status for men and women. One type of gap is education, which is usually measured by years of schooling for boys vs. girls. Another type of gap is employment. This includes the percentage of working-aged men and women who participate in the labour force (that is, hold jobs outside the home), and whether they receive similar levels of pay. In theory, these gaps are related—the more formal education and training a person has, the more likely she or he will get a stable and well-paying job. However, as can be seen in the case of Mongolia, the relationship between education, employment, and pay is not so straightforward.

Mongolian boys and girls complete primary school and the early years of high school at almost the same rates. When they reach the upper years of high school, things start to diverge. This is especially true in rural areas. In many other countries, it is common for families to keep their sons in school to finish their high school education, while keeping their daughters at home to help with housework or to care for younger siblings. Sometimes, teenage girls leave school to get full-time jobs to support the family finances. In Mongolia, the trend is the reverse; more Mongolian women than men complete high school and college or university.

According to a recent report by the World Bank, this extra education gives Mongolian women "incomegenerating characteristics"—in other words, the types of knowledge and skills that should get them better jobs with better pay. ¹ Yet Mongolian women's participation in the labour force is lower than it is for men. In 2017, the labour force participate rate was 66 percent for men, but only 53 percent for women. Their average salaries are also lower. In 2015, the average annual salary for men was about US\$4,200. For women, it was US\$3,720.



Labour Force Participation Rate (15 and Older)



Achim Schmillen and Nina Weimann-Sandig, "Perceptions of Precariousness: A Qualitative Study of Constraints Underlying Gender Disparities in Mongolia's Labor Market," Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group, 2018, p. 9, available at http://documents.worldbank. org/curated/en/285281521553983782/pdf/124451-REVISED-v2-Perceptions-of-Precariousness-FINAL-04-13.pdf.



What explains these differences, especially since Mongolian women are more educated? And why do such gaps persist in Mongolia and in other societies? One explanation is based on the idea of merit—a person's opportunities and status are a result of their individual abilities, choices, and effort. Another explanation is based on the idea of that opportunities and status are based not just on merit, but also on attitudes and stereotypes that might lead to discrimination (in most cases, it is discrimination against women).

In the case of Mongolia, the second explanation seems more accurate. According to a recent media report, parents in rural Mongolia want their sons to help the family with herding animals. They view this work as "men's work" that does not require additional schooling. This work is not always stable and predictable, though, because it depends on factors that can't be controlled, like the weather or environmental conditions. Therefore, these families invest more in their daughters' high school and university or college education. They do so in hopes that their daughters will get well-paying white collar jobs, such as working in an office, hospital, or school. That is reassuring for parents because they believe that their daughters will take better care of them in their old age than their sons.²

However, after they complete their education, many Mongolian women face challenges that make it difficult for them to reach the same status or pay level as men. One of the reasons is that many of them are expected to take care of their parents, as well as their husbands and children.³ Because they have these extra responsibilities, some employers might perceive them as being less available to work, or less reliable

Percentage of Seats in Parliament Held by Women



if they have to stay home to care for sick children. Therefore, it is not that women are not working, but rather that much of their work is "informal" or unpaid work that is done in the home.⁴

Another important gender gap dimension is political empowerment. One way to measure this is by looking at the percentage of seats in a country's parliament that are held by women. Here, too, it is rare for women to crack the 50 percent threshold, despite being 50 percent of the population. The under-representation of women in political decision making may partly explain why other types of gender gaps persist. Maybe if more women were in decision-making roles, they would make policies that ensure that women are fairly compensated for their education, training, and work.

^{3.} Schmillen and Weimann-Sandig, p. 9.



^{1.} Lily Kuo, "Too Smart, Too Successful: Mongolia's Superwomen Struggle to Find Husbands," *The Guardian*, June 24, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jun/24/mongolia-reverse-gender-gap-marriage-rate-decline-career-women.

^{2.} Schmillen and Weimann-Sandig, p. 10.

Want to learn more?

- Asia Society, "Women in Modern Mongolia," https://asiasociety.org/education/women-modern-mongolia.
- Lily Kuo, "Too Smart, Too Successful: Mongolia's Superwomen Struggle to Find Husbands," *The Guardian*, June 24, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jun/24/mongolia-reverse-gender-gap-marriage-rate-decline-career-women.
- United Nations Human Development Programme Gender Inequality Index, http://hdr.undp.org/en/content/gender-inequality-index-gii.



SOURCES

Pages 1–4

CIA The World Factbook, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/mg.html

Embassy of Canada to Mongolia: http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/mongolia-mongolie/bilateral_relations_bilaterales/index. aspx?lang=eng

UN Data, http://esa.un.org/unpd/wpp/Download/Standard/Population/

BBC, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-15460525

Public Holidays, https://publicholidays.asia/mongolia/

We Are Social, https://www.slideshare.net/wearesocial/digital-in-2018-in-eastern-asia-86866557

Citizenship & Immigration Canada

Climate Change's Threat to a Cherished Way of Way of Life

Alison Hailey Hahn, "Mongolian Dzud: Threats to and Protection of Mongolia's Herding Communities," *Education about Asia*, Vol. 22, No. 2 (Fall 2017), http://aas2.asian-studies.org/EAA/EAA-Archives/22/2/1486.pdf.

Nathan Vanderklippe, "The Globe in Mongolia: Why a Herding Culture is Dying Out," *The Globe and Mail*, April 28, 2016, https://www. theglobeandmail.com/news/world/the-globe-in-mongolia-why-a-herding-culture-is-dyingout/article29791679/

The True Costs of Cashmere

"Cashmere in Mongolia," Facts and Details, http://factsanddetails.com/central-asia/Mongolia/sub8_2f/entry-4616.html

Tim Ferry, "Pasture Degradation Threatens Mongolian's Cashmere Industry," *Nikkei Asian Review*, September 7, 2017, https://asia.nikkei. com/Economy/Pasture-degradation-threatens-Mongolia-s-cashmere-industry.

Mongolia's Gender Gap

Achim Schmillen and Nina Weimann-Sandig, "Perceptions of Precariousness: A Qualitative Study of Constraints Underlying Gender Disparities in Mongolia's Labor Market," Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group, 2018, p. 9, available at http://documents.worldbank.org/ curated/en/285281521553983782/pdf/124451-REVISED-v2-Perceptions-of-Precariousness-FINAL-04-13.pdf.

United Nations Human Development Programme Gender Inequality Index, http://hdr.undp.org/en/content/gender-inequality-index-gii.

ABOUT ASIA PROFILES

Asia Profiles introduces you to some basic facts, background, and points of interest of the countries and territories of the Asia Pacific. It is part of the Asia Pacific Curriculum initiative by the Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

We gratefully acknowledge the financial support of the Province of British Columbia through the Ministry of Education.



.